Correspondence

Accountability and delegation—doctors and administrators

DEAR SIRS

Consultants who, like me, are being drawn into the Griffiths management structure to provide medical advice at service, unit and district level, are in danger of compromising their primary task, that of treating patients.

Our task is defined by the GMC as one of 'offering appropriate and adequate advice and treatment'. In this we are accountable (albeit poorly) in law to our patients only. This preserves confidentiality since we are, unlike *all* other related professions not accountable to, and will not therefore potentially have to report to any third party, such as a line manager or health authority. In this way a confidential relationship can be provided by a state employed doctor.

There is no formal hierarchical relationship between consultants and general managers except in so far as consultants undertake specific management tasks such as clinical budgeting. Although it may seem tempting to manage clinical budgets, since this may lead to greater ease of control over service development, I believe that to accept general management functions delegated by the health authorities is to place consultants in a difficult position, visa-vis the health authority and patients, analagous to the social worker who is trying to do case-work or therapy while holding statutory powers and responsibilities.

Is it possible for one person to be both a doctor and manager? Can we both strive to offer each patient the best while also balancing the books? Is the heart surgeon who supports a policy of funding hip replacements rather than heart valves actually working in his own patients' best interests? The conflict of interests between individual treatment and the total service provision should remain between doctors and managers, and not be placed within individual clinically active doctors where it will compromise their primary task.

It is possible that government funding for medico-social problems such as child abuse and drug abuse may be channelled through the health service rather than social services, education or the police. In this case there may be an expansion of the services provided by health authorities in which doctors are not responsible for individual patients' treatment. This need not cause alarm and has in fact happened for many years in the area of community medicine.

The health service in general and the conflict of interests between different patient groups clearly needs managing and should be managed by managers whose primary task is to do just that, not to provide patient treatment. Consultants should consult to both patients and management and resist becoming incorporated into the management structure. Medical advice will retain greater potency for generating

health if it remains a separate and independent category rather than becoming incorporated as just one more level of management by which the State manages individual lives.

PETER HOLLIS

Department of Child and Family Psychiatry Medway Health Authority Maidstone Road, Chatham

1"Consultants are not accountable to general managers except for any budgets they may hold and for specific and individually agreed management duties. In fact there is no formal relationship between general managers and consultants, and consultants must be able to retain their clinical freedom. There is of course an important working relationship and because of this we have made it clear that in order to be effective general managers must have and retain the confidence of medical colleagues. The Griffiths' report stresses it is essential that clinicians in particular are fully involved in management and we hope that managerial decisions will be made on the basis of constructive discussions.

We would not of course want to discourage consultants from taking on specific management tasks such as heading a sub-division of an administrative unit or assuming responsibility for coordinating the introduction of management budgeting. These would normally be part-time duties, and clearly in respect of these functions the consultant involved would be accountable to the health authority through the unit general manager." Sir Donald Acheson, Chief Medical Officer, DHSS, December 1986.

Psychiatric beds

DEAR SIRS

I noted with interest Professor Priest's reply to Dr McGovern's letter 'Hospital beds for Psychiatric Patients' (Bulletin, April, 1987, 11, 131-132). "My letter was well intentioned, but not necessarily to assist psychiatric planners to 'obtain more resources'-sometimes to help them avoid losing what they have at present". This is exactly the situation we in the Dudley Psychiatric Division are in. As a result of a most confusing document, the Government Response to the Second Report from the Social Services Committee 1984-85 Session, Community Care Cmnd 9674, our planned psychiatric unit will have only two thirds of the acute general psychiatric beds that the existing guidelines recommend. This is because the West Midland Regional Health Authority (on, they say, the advice of the DHSS) have replaced the bed norm of 0.35 acute general psychiatric beds per 1000 total population by 0.35 bed per 1000 population in the age range 15-65 years. As the 15-65 year age group represents two thirds of the total population in Dudley, our bed state is reduced by one third, (i.e. from 112 beds to 72 beds). Our protestations that the figure 0.35 cannot be used for the 15-65 year population is met by the response that we should not interpret bed norms too rigidly.